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The Local Traffic Committee Meeting was chaired by Norma Toweel and was declared open at 
2:08pm. 
 

PRESENT 

Marcus Cotton  Police NSW – Campbelltown LAC 
Chris Moule Picton Buslines 
Steve Grady Busabout 
Stephen Burridge Busabout 
Norma Toweel Infrastructure Coordinator 
Choong Yam Senior Traffic Engineer 
Robyne Ryan Administrative Support 
 

 
APOLOGIES 

Judith Hannan Mayor - Wollondilly Shire Council 
Cr Blair Briggs Alternate Delegate - Wollondilly Shire Council 
Jai Rowell, MP State MP 
Jayd Marsh Roads and Maritime Services (RMS) 
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ITEMS DISCUSSED 
 
All items were moved concurrently 
 
Resolved unanimously by the committee: 
 
That Council resolve to adopt the Recommendations of the Local Traffic Committee as 
follows: 
 
 
1. Wollondilly IlluminARTe Festival 2018 

249738RM TRIM 2487 
 

REPORT 

 
BACKGROUND 

 
Wollondilly Shire Council and Southern Tablelands Arts (STA) have partnered to 
hold the IlluminARTe Wollondilly Festival 2018. 
 
IlluminARTe Wollondilly provides local artists with the opportunity to have their 
artworks projected on landmark buildings, walls and public spaces along with colourful 
lighting displays and images. The Festival will incorporate Night Markets, Performing 
Arts, a Lantern Parade and the IlluminARTe Music Festival. 
 
IlluminARTe Wollondilly will be centralised in Menangle Street Picton between 
Colden and Argyle Streets including Saint Mary McKillop Lane and Car Park, Library 
Laneway and the Picton Village Green, and is scheduled to be held on Saturday 5 
May 2018.   
 
Traffic Management will be required on Friday 4 May 2018 for the set-up of scaffold 
towers and projectors. Traffic Control will be on site between 9.30am and 2.30pm. 
Traffic Control contractors will be on site for the duration of the scaffold and tower 
lifting. Signage, barriers and traffic cones will be utilised throughout the festival.  
 
The IlluminARTe Wollondilly Festival requires the road closure of Menangle Street 
between Colden and Argyle Streets and the closure of Saint Mary McKillop Lane 
and Car Park from 6.00am till 12.00am (midnight) on Saturday 5 May 2018. Detours 
will enable continual flow of traffic to Argyle or Menangle Streets via Colden and 
Margaret Streets. As per the approved TMP directional signage and VMBs will be in 
place prior to the commencement of detours.  
 
Traffic Control will be positioned at closure points in Menangle Street from 6am till 
12am with an additional 2 man crew at both pedestrian crossings in Argyle Street 
using stop / go signs to ensure pedestrian safety and continual safe flow of vehicles 
along Argyle Street. Hostile vehicle barriers will be in place at each intersection / 
road closure point as per approved TMP. 
 
Additional safety barriers will be erected on Argyle / Menangle Street to manage 
crowds during the firework show at 9pm. Shannon Thomas and Steve Dunnell will 
oversee traffic control across two shifts with Norma Toweel as the Coordinator and 
key contact for the day.  
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The markets stalls will be positioned along the closed section of Menangle Street, 
St Mary McKillop Lane and the Library Laneway between the illuminated buildings 
and will be limited to 125 stalls.  
 
The IlluminARTe Music Festival main stage will be positioned on St Mary McKillop 
Lane adjacent to the Village Green (as per approved Development Application). Live 
music will be performed between 12pm and 9pm only. 
 
To ensure local business is supported by visitors and tourists street stalls will be 
limited and will have a local focus with handmade or home produced goods. 
Businesses are encouraged to extend their trading hours and will have window 
displays using lights and lanterns. Approval is also being sought for kerbside dining 
on the night. 
 
The Lantern Parade will be held within the closed section of Menangle Street and 
will enthral onlookers as it weaves from the Picton Shire Hall between the market 
stalls culminating at the main stage in Mary McKillop Lane.  
 
As per RMS requirements promotion of the road closures will commence from 
Wednesday 26 April using 3 x Variable Message Boards, Newspaper 
advertisements and web / social media will commence 3 weeks prior to the festival 
date.  
 
A notice of public assembly has been submitted to the Camden Police Area 
Command with written notification to all Emergency Services and Public Transport 
providers.  
 
CONSULTATION 

 
Wollondilly Shire Council has consulted with Council Executive and Councillors and 
has held discussions and presentations with the following: 
 
 Picton Chamber of Commerce 
 IMB Building Society 
 Wollondilly Support and Community Care Inc.*  
 St Anthony’s School* 
 St Anthony’s Parish* 
 Diggers* 
 Dee-Jays Hair and Beauty 
 Picton Library* 
 Wollondilly Visitor Information Centre* 
 Old Post Office Picton* 
 Old Bank Building (unoccupied)* 
 
(Note) * indicates business or buildings within the proposed road closure section. 
The only retailer within the proposed closed section is Diggers Furniture, Carpets & 
Homewares who have given full support of the proposal. 
 
Discussions have been held with Wollondilly Shire Councils Traffic Engineer, 
Infrastructure Coordinator and Manager Works. 
 
Traffic Management Plans have been submitted to RMS and were approved on 8 
February 2018. 
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IlluminARTe Wollondilly has an approved Development Application for a term of 5 
years expiring in 2021. 
 
RELEVANT CONSIDERATIONS 

 
The IlluminARTe Festival requires the closure of Menangle Street between Colden 
and Argyle Streets and the closure of Saint Mary McKillop Lane and Car Park.  
 
Road Closure is required from 6.00am till 12.00am. Stall holders to set up from 
7.00am till 12.00pm and pack down from 9.30pm till 12.00am with complete 
reopening of Menangle Street on or before 12.00am. 
 
A Traffic Management Plan has been developed identifying closure points, detour 
signage and Variable Message Board positioning. 
 
3 x Variable Message Boards will be utilised to inform drivers of the impending and 
actual road closure with detours identified along Colden and Margaret Streets. The 
Variable Message Boards will be positioned in Menangle Street, Argyle Street and 
Cnr Barkers Lodge Road.  
 
Road Closure and Detour signage will be positioned at Cnr Menangle and Colden 
Street, Cnr Margaret and Argyle Street and Cnr Menangle and Argyle Street.  
 
A Traffic Management Plan has been developed and approved by RMS and is 
attached for your reference.  
 
The Saint Mary McKillop Lane car park will be allocated to stall holders with public 
parking available in Colden Street, Cliffe, Menangle, Downing, Regreme, Davison 
and Mason Streets. Entry to Saint Mary McKillop car park from Argyle Street will be 
closed enabling flow through traffic up Argyle Street. 
 
Additionally, approval is sought for Roadside Vending under policy ASS003 for the 
night to allow local business to position tables/chairs on footpath to seat patrons for 
casual dining.  
 
The IlluminARTe Music Festival will provide live entertainment from a stage 
positioned in the Village Green facing Menangle Street. Live entertainment will 
cease at 9pm.  
 
CONCLUSION 

 
The IlluminARTe Wollondilly Festival is a significant tourism opportunity for Picton 
and the broader Wollondilly Region.  
  
The IlluminARTe Wollondilly festival will encourage visitors, locals, friends and 
families to stroll through the picturesque town of Picton, taking in its enchanted 
ambiance as an amazing range of local artworks and lighting are projected to 
illuminate the historic town.  
 
The IlluminARTe Wollondilly festival will bring together individuals and groups from 
different linguistic and ethnic backgrounds as one community celebrating diversity 
and heritage. The festival will encourage community members to work collectively 
to increase collaboration, promote cultural groups and traditions, increase 
awareness and promote mutual respect and social cohesiveness.  
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Local business will benefit from increased retail activity, dining and accommodation 
opportunities.  
 
It is worth noting that there is some consideration given for Hostile Vehicle 
Mitigation (HVM) procedures. 
 
ATTACHMENTS 

 

1. RMS approval and Licence. 
2. Traffic Control Plan Friday 4 May 2018. 
3. Traffic Control Plan Saturday 5 May 2018. 
 

RECOMMENDATION 

That Council approve the following subject to the requirements being met for the 
issue of a permit for “Road Event – Road Closure”: 

 
1. That approval is granted for Traffic Management on Friday 4 May 2018 between 

9.30am and 2.30pm for the installation of scaffold towers and projectors. 
 

2. That approval is granted for the requested road closure of Menangle Street from 
Colden to Argyle Streets including Saint Mary McKillop Lane and car park. 

 
3. That approval for the road closure be approved from 6.00am till 12.00am 

(midnight) on Saturday 5 May 2018. 
 

4. That approval be granted for local business to have Kerbside Dining on Saturday 
5 May 2018 under policy ASS003. 

 
5. That approval is granted for closure of Menangle Street West between Argyle 

Street and Walton Street as required to facilitate safe pedestrian movement at 
peak times. 

 
Actions: No objections 
 

An amendment to this report was discussed at the meeting where the 
applicant requested the possible closure of Menangle Street West on a needs 
basis during the day of the event. 
 
The recommendation of the report included in the Agenda of Local Traffic 
Committee 21 February 2018 was amended to include item 5 - To grant 
approval for closure of Menangle Street West between Argyle Street and 
Walton Street as required to facilitate safe pedestrian movement at peak 
times. 

 
Comments: 
 
Police: Request that a contingency plan be devised in the event of the volunteer 

emergency vehicles used as Hostile Vehicle Barriers are called away on 
an emergency. 
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ATTACHMENT 3 
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2. Picton ANZAC Day March & Commemoration on Wednesday 25th April 2018 

 
52 TRIM 2487 
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

The proposal involves temporary closure of Menangle Street (west) and Argyle Street 
between 6.30am and 7.00am at Memorial Park to facilitate the Picton ANZAC Day 
march on Wednesday 25th April 2018.  
 
It is recommended that Council approve the following road closures between the 
hours of 6.30am and 7.00am on 25th April 2018 for the staging of “The Picton ANZAC 
Day March” subject to the requirements for the issue of a permit for “Road Event – 
Road Closure”: 
 
 Menangle Street (West) between Argyle Street and Walton Street  
 Argyle Street between Menangle Street and Memorial Park (south of Downing 

Street)  
 

REPORT 

The Picton ANZAC Day Committee has again sought Council’s permission to march 
along Menangle Street (west), commencing from behind the Picton Hotel and then 
travelling onto Argyle Street to Memorial Park, on Wednesday 25 April 2018. 
 
The proposal is for Menangle Street (west) to be closed between Davison Lane and 
Argyle Street at 6.30am with marchers moving off at 6.45am and then turning left into 
Argyle Street and proceeding to Memorial Park. 
 
Traffic is proposed to be diverted during the closure via Colden Street and Margaret 
Street, although diversion arrangements will have to cease as the March approaches 
the Margaret Street intersection, where it moves to the Picton RSL Memorial Park. 
 
As in the previous years, the Local Police Command will be approached regarding its 
availability for traffic control for the March. 
 
The conduct of the March under these proposals will not affect traffic other than for 
the time it takes the March to pass specific points.  There will only be minor delays 
for traffic wishing to proceed along Argyle Street, however, it is considered that the 
impact on local traffic will not be significant at this early time. 
 
It is worth noting that there is no consideration given for Hostile Vehicle 
Mitigation (HVM) procedures. 
 
The Committee has submitted relevant documents in support of this application. 
 
CONSULTATION 

This issue has not been raised and discussed in a Community Forum. 
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ATTACHMENTS: 

 

1. Letter of application from Picton Anzac Day Committee. 
2. SES authorised personnel participation declaration. 
3. Formal letter of application from Picton Anzac Day Committee 
4. TMP brief. 
5. TCP. 
6. RMS - ROL. 
 
 

RECOMMENDATION 

That Council approve the following road closures between the hours of 6.30am and 
7.00am on Wednesday 25th April 2018 for the staging of “The Picton ANZAC Day 
March” subject to the requirements for the issue of a permit for “Road Event – Road 
Closure”: 
 
 Menangle Street (West) between Argyle Street and Walton Street  
 Argyle Street between Menangle Street and Memorial Park (south of Downing 

Street)  
 

 
Actions: No objections 
 
 
Comments: 
 
Police: No objections to road closures subject to the applicant providing an 

amended Traffic Management Plan to include Hostile Vehicle mitigation. 
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ATTACHMENT 1 
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ATTACHMENT 2 
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ATTACHMENT 3 
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ATTACHMENT 4 
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ATTACHMENT 5 
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3. Warragamba ANZAC Day March on Wednesday 25th April 2018 

 
52 TRIM 2487 
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

Sections of Fourteenth Street, Warragamba from Twentieth Street to Weir Road and 
Civic Centre Cir will be closed for a short period to facilitate the Anzac Day March to 
be held on Wednesday 25th April 2018. 
 

REPORT 

The Warragamba ANZAC Day Committee has sought Council’s permission to march 
from Warragamba Neighbourhood Centre to the Warragamba Town Hall along 
Fourteenth Street, Warragamba to commemorate ANZAC Day 2018. The proposal is 
to close a section of Fourteenth Street from Twentieth Street to Weir Road for the 
March. 
 
The March participants consist of The Police, Blacktown Pipe Band Service 
personnel, ex-service personnel, relatives of ex-service personnel and cadets will be 
present with marchers moving off the Neighbourhood Centre at 11.00am along 
Fourteenth Street towards the Town Hall. The expected duration of the march and 
the ceremony is 1 hour and 30 minutes for the affected road length. 
 
Traffic is proposed to be diverted during the closure via Twentieth Street, Nineteenth 
Street, and Eighteenth Street and Thirteenth Street. 

 
The traffic control will be undertaken by authorized Traffic Controllers. 
 
The conduct of the march under these proposals will not have much disruption to the 
public as it has been well supported by the community.  
 
It is worth noting that there is no consideration given for Hostile Vehicle 
Mitigation (HVM) procedures. 
 
CONSULTATION 

This issue has not been raised and discussed in a Community Forum. 
The organiser has indicated that this event has strong community support. 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 

1. Letter of request from Warragamba ANZAC Day Committee. 
2. Traffic Management Plan. 
3. Maps of March route and detours. 
 

RECOMMENDATION 

That Council approve the closure of Fourteenth Street, Warragamba from Twentieth 
Street to Weir Road and Civic Centre Cir between 10.30am to 12.00pm on 
Wednesday 25th April 2018 for the staging of “The Warragamba ANZAC Day March” 
subject to the requirements for the issue of a permit for “Road Event – Road Closure”. 
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Actions: No objections 
 
 
Comments: 
 
Police: No objections to road closures subject to the applicant providing an 

amended Traffic Management Plan to include Hostile Vehicle mitigation. 
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ATTACHMENT 1 
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ATTACHMENT 1 
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ATTACHMENT 2 
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ATTACHMENT 3 
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4. Picton – Thirlmere – Bargo RSL Sub Branch’s Thirlmere ANZAC Day March & 
Commemoration on Sunday, 22nd April 2018 
 
52 TRIM 2487 
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

The Picton – Thirlmere – Bargo (PTB) RSL Sub Branch plans to march from Thirlmere 
Community Hall on Westbourne Ave to Thirlmere Memorial Park on Oaks Street to 
commemorate ANZAC Day on Sunday 22nd April 2018. 
 
It is recommended that Council approve the associated road closures between the 
hours of 1.30pm and 2.15pm on Sunday, 22nd April 2018 subject to the requirements 
for the issue of a permit for “Road Event – Road Closure”: 
 
 Oaks Street between Westbourne Ave and Carlton Road  
 Barbour Road between Mason Street and Oaks Street (southbound) 
 Westbourne Ave between Oaks Street and North Street 
 

REPORT 

The Picton – Thirlmere – Bargo (PTB) RSL Sub Branch has again sought Council’s 
permission to march from Thirlmere Community Hall on Westbourne Ave to Thirlmere 
Memorial Park on Oaks Street to commemorate ANZAC Day 2018.  
 
The march shall take the same route as in previous years which involve sections of 
Oaks Road and Westbourne Ave being closed between Carlton Road and South 
Street at 1.30pm, with marchers moving off at 1.50pm, turning right into Oaks Road, 
and then proceeding to Memorial Park. The expected duration of the march is 15 
minutes for the affected road length of 200 meters. 

 
The PTB RSL Sub Branch has advised that it is in the process of contacting the Local 
Police Command and the RMS.  
 
Traffic is proposed to be diverted during the closure via Barbour Road, Mason Street, 
Goodlet Street, Carlton Road and North Street. The traffic control will be undertaken 
by Thirlmere Rural Bushfire Brigade with possible assistance from NSW Police 
Services. 
 
The conduct of the march under these proposals will not affect traffic other than for 
the time it takes the march to pass specific points.  There will only be minor delays for 
traffic wishing to proceed along Oaks Street and Barbour Road and it is considered 
that there will be minimal disruption to the community. 
 
It is worth noting that there is no consideration given for Hostile Vehicle 
Mitigation (HVM) procedures. 
 
CONSULTATION 

This issue has not been raised and discussed in a Community Forum. 
The organiser is in the process of obtaining approval from the Police and RMS. 
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ATTACHMENTS 

 

1. Letter of request from PTB RSL Sub Branch. 
2. TCP. 
3. Route Map. 
 
 

RECOMMENDATION 

That Council approve the following road closures between the hours of 1:30pm and 
2:15pm on Sunday, 22nd April 2018 for the staging of “The ANZAC Day March” 
subject to the requirements for the issue of a permit for “Road Event – Road Closure”: 
 
 Oaks Street between Westbourne Ave and Carlton Road  
 Barbour Road between Mason Street and Oaks Street (southbound) 
 Westbourne Ave between Oaks Street and North Street 

 
 

 
Actions: No objections 
 
 
Comments: 
 
Police: No objections to road closures subject to the applicant providing an 

amended Traffic Management Plan to include Hostile Vehicle mitigation. 
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5. Macarthur Collegians Cycling Club (MCCC) – Cycling Races – “Razorback 

Mountain Hill Climb” – Old Razorback Road, Cawdor 2018 
 
52                    TRIM 2487 
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

The Macarthur Collegians Cycling Club is seeking approval to use Old Razorback 
Road, Cawdor to conduct an Individual Time Trial (ITT) events. As a similar race has 
been conducted successfully in previous years without adverse impact onto local 
area, it is therefore recommended for approval subject to conditions. 

 

REPORT 

BACKGROUND 

 
Council has received an application from the Macarthur Collegians Cycling Club 
seeking approval to use Old Razorback Road, Cawdor between the junctions of 
Cawdor Rd and Mt. Hercules Rd to conduct one Individual Time Trial (ITT) events, 
called “Razorback Mountain Hill Climb”.  
 
This report outlines the proposed application and provides comments for the Local 
Traffic Committee to consider in making a recommendation to Council. 
 
The event is scheduled for Sunday, 18th March 2018 commencing 8:00am and 
finishing by 11:00am. 
 
The ITT is an event where competitors ride alone competing only against the clock.  
There will be no disruption to normal traffic and riders will not be permitted to either 
“bunch up” or cross the centre of the roadway.  All riders shall follow the road rules. 
 
In summary, the Club has now submitted an application to Council together with 
relevant documentation in accordance to the requirement listed in the RMS’s Guide 
to Traffic and Transport Management for Special Events. 
 
It is worth noting that there is no consideration given for Hostile Vehicle 
Mitigation (HVM) procedures. 

 
CONSULTATION 

This issue has not been raised and discussed in the Community Forum. 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 

1. Letter of Application 
2. An interim TCP that will be revalidated prior to the event. 
 

RECOMMENDATION 

That permission is granted to use Old Razorback Road, Cawdor from the junctions of 
Cawdor Rd to Mt. Hercules Rd for an Individual Time Trial (ITT) events, “Razorback 
Mountain Hill Climb” and the necessary road closures on Sunday 18th March 2018 
commencing 8:00am and finishing by 11:00am subject to the requirements for the 
issue of a permit for “Road Event – Road Closure”. 
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Actions: No objections  
 
When issuing the “Road Event – Road Closure” permit, Council include 
conditions: 
 
1. That the applicant is to notify owners located in the vicinity of Old 

Razorback Road, Cawdor from the junctions of Cawdor Rd to Mt. 
Hercules Rd of the road closures. 

2. The applicant provide an amended Traffic Management Plan to include 
Hostile Vehicle mitigation. 

 
Comments: 
 
Police: 
 
1. No objections to road closures subject to the applicant providing an amended 

Traffic Management Plan to include Hostile Vehicle mitigation. 
 
2. Applicant be advised that all supporting documents for this application be 

reviewed and brought up to date with current legislation. 
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6. Macarthur Collegians Cycling Club (MCCC) – 2018 Cycling Races – Ridge Rd, 
Oakdale. 
 
52 TRIM 2487 
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

The Macarthur Collegians Cycling Club is seeking a one year extension of road 
approval to conduct races for the period ending on 31 December 2018 along sections 
of Ridge Rd, Oakdale. Similar races have been conducted successfully along Ridge 
Rd in previous years without adverse impact to the local community, and it is 
considered that the proposal can be supported. No adverse community feedback has 
been received following previous events. The process of Council approval was dealt 
with via the Local Traffic Committee with consent being granted subject to the issue 
of a permit for “Road Event – Road Closure” prior to each individual race event. 
 

REPORT 

Council has received application from the Macarthur Collegians Cycling Club (MCCC) 
seeking approval to extend previous arrangements to conduct cycle races along 
Ridge Rd, Oakdale for a period ending on 31 December 2018. 
 
It is worth noting that the route of 7.5km shown in the route map of the application 
includes 1.5km of private road (not Ridge Rd) which is not under Council jurisdiction. 
Hence, Council approval only applies to the section of public road for the races. 
 
Separate permissions must be obtained from the owners of the private road for its use 
for the races. 
 
There were no resident objections to previous extensions on the Ridge Rd route.  
 
The races will be conducted in a similar manner as before and the speed limit is 
reduced to 60kph for the duration of an event. 
Speed Limit reduction shall commence 30 minutes prior to the start of an event, and 
shall be removed within 30 minutes of the completion of an event. 
Races will include “handicap” and scratch races. 
 
All riders shall follow the road rules except at 200m to the finishing line and 100m 
beyond where more than 2 riding abreast are allowed for the dashing manoeuvre at 
the end of the race. 
 
It is worth noting that there is no consideration given for Hostile Vehicle 
Mitigation (HVM) procedures. 
 
The tentative events schedule for 2018 are as follows: 
 

Sunday 15 April 2018 
Sunday 29 April 2018 
Sunday 5 May 2018 
Sunday 20 May 2018 
Sunday 10 June 2018 
Sunday 22 July 2018 
Saturday 28 July 2018 
Sunday 5 August 2018 
Sunday 21 October 2018 
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Sunday 18 November 2018 
Sunday 9 December 2018 

 
CONSULTATION 

This issue has not been raised and discussed in the Community Forum. 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 

1. Letter of Application. 
2. Event Information. 
3. Code of Conduct. 
4. Traffic Control Plan. 
 
 

RECOMMENDATION 

That consent is granted to Macarthur Collegians Cycling Club to use Ridge Rd (public 
road), Oakdale to conduct cycling races for a period up to 31 December 2018 subject 
to the requirements for the issue of a permit for “Road Event – Road Closure” prior to 
each individual race event.   

 
Actions:  
 
Council can only support the use of the Ridge Road to conduct cycling races 
on the 2.677km section of the road that Council has delegation to manage. 
The applicant is to seek approval for the event from the owners of the other 
sections of the road identified in attachment on page 47 of these minutes. 
 
 
Comments: 
 
Police: 
 
1. No objections to road closures subject to the applicant providing an amended 

Traffic Management Plan to include Hostile Vehicle mitigation. 
 

2. Applicant be advised that all supporting documents for this application be 
reviewed and brought up to date with current legislation. 
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7. Goodlet Street, Thirlmere – new line marking and signage on reconstructed 

section of road 
 
 53 TRIM 9916-1 
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

Request to implement new line marking and parking restrictions to formalise parking 
arrangements for the reconstructed section of Goodlet Street. 
 

REPORT 

The southern half of Goodlet Street has been reconstructed to address drainage 
issues and to formalise the parking arrangements. Kerb and gutter and a concrete 
dish drain have been constructed and the road has been raised to improve the runoff 
of stormwater. A concrete footpath will also be constructed on the eastern side of the 
road in the April school holidays. 
 
In the year 2000 a bus bay was constructed, and after that angle parking was provided 
in the northern half section of Goodlet Street near Oaks Street junction. The recent 
roadworks have extended the angle parking on the western side and parallel parking 
is now provided on the eastern side of the road all the way to the junction with Mason 
St. 
 
The main entrance into Thirlmere Sportsground is in Goodlet Street (western side) 
and the angle parking will be used by the sportsground users as well as the school 
community. 
 
A No Stopping zone (R5-400) is required adjacent to the bus bay to prevent drivers 
parking / drop off at this section of the road which  too close to the travel lanes or 
across driveway laybacks. A No Parking zone (R5-40) is also required across the 
entrance into the sportsground to prevent parking and obstruction to the entrances. 
 
No centreline marking is required, and the dragon’s teeth for the school zone have 
been replaced in the same location as previously. 

 
CONSULTATION 

This issue has not been raised and discussed in a Community Forum. 
The school has been consulted and its P&C supports the  
 
ATTACHMENT 

1. Signs and Line Marking plan no. R2954 sheet no. 6. 
 
 

RECOMMENDATION 

That Council endorsed the additional angle parking, the No Stopping zone (R5-400) 
and the No Parking zone (R5-40) be installed in Goodlet Street ,Thirlmere as shown 
in plan number R2954 sheet number 6. 
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Actions: No objections 
 
Council to confirm there is at least 10m from the Mason Street corner to the 
1st angled parking bay to conform to the junction clear zone rule. 
 
Council to monitor movements out of the sportsground for potential sight 
distance impediments. 
 
Council to remove the “End School Zone” signs in Goodlet St and retain the 
40km School Zone sign on the eastern side only as a repeater sign. 
 
Comments: 
 
RMS:  
 
This school zone was extended last year and is no longer the start of the zone, 
therefore both signs, and pavement markings are not required in this location, if 
council want a school zone repeater one can be placed on the right hand side 
(given the limited space on the left hand side). 
 
Council should consider the proximity of the angled parking to the corner of Mason 
Rd – there may be potential conflict between reversing vehicles and vehicles turning 
the corner. 
 
Sight distance should be checked for vehicles exiting the sports ground – having 
angled parking close to the driveway may impede on sight distance and safety 
egressing the sports ground. 
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8. Bargo - new RFS Station adjacent to Avon Dam Road frontage – Request for 
“No Parking – Emergency vehicles excepted traffic zone (R5-40)” 
 
52 TRIM 2487 
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

Request for 45m of “No Parking – Emergency vehicles excepted traffic zone (R5-40)” 
on western side of Avon Dam Rd, Bargo adjacent to the frontage of the new Bargo 
RFS Station. 
 
It is recommended that Council approve the installation of “No Parking – Emergency 
vehicles excepted traffic zone (R5-40)” on western side of Avon Dam Rd, Bargo 
adjacent to the frontage of the new Bargo RFS Station. 
 

REPORT 

A request for 45m of “No Parking – Emergency vehicles excepted traffic zone (R5-
40)” from the Project Manager of the RFS Station on western side of Avon Dam Rd, 
Bargo adjacent to the frontage of the new Bargo RFS Station. 
 
The existing road shoulder at this location is a popular parking spot for drivers.  

 
It is necessary to prevent parking at the frontage of the RFS Station to ensure 
accessibility of emergency vehicles especially during incident response to minimise 
delay. 
 
CONSULTATION 

This issue has not been raised and discussed in a Community Forum. 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 

 
1. Locality Map. 
2. Extent of the propose zone. 

 
 

RECOMMENDATION 

That Council approve the installation of 45m of “No Parking – Emergency vehicles 
excepted traffic zone (R5-40)” on western side of Avon Dam Rd, Bargo adjacent to 
the frontage of the new Bargo RFS Station. 

 
 

 
Action: No objections.  
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ATTACHMENT 2 
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9. Give Way (R1-2) T-intersection control - sign and holding line (TB) 
52 1598 
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

It has come to Council’s attention that there exists T-intersections in the Shire with 
holding line markings (TB type line) that do not have signposted “Give Way” control 
sign (R1-2). In order to address this issue progressively, this report seeks the advice 
of the Local Traffic Committee to provide a general recommendation to install holding 
line marking (TB) and where require, “Give Way” (R1-2) sign control as appropriate 
for any T-intersection to improve traffic safety. 
 
 

REPORT 

 It has come to Council’s attention that there are many unsigned T intersections with 
holding lines (TB) on the secondary road to emphasize the give way maneuver in 
the Shire area. 
 
Under current give way road rules where there is no sign on a T- intersection, all 
turning traffic must give way to traffic travelling straight. 
 
In other words, all traffic exiting on side road must give way to oncoming traffic going 
straight ahead. 
 
It is a common request from community to refresh these holding lines when they 
become faded and expectation for the lines to be reinstated when the road pavement 
is renew/ reconstructed.  
 
As there are a number of sites involved which spread over the whole Shire, this could 
only be addressed progressively, whenever and wherever they are encountered.  
 
This will be a repetitive exercise and it is considered appropriate to seek a general 
approval to install holding lines (TB) with or without “Give Way” (R1-2) control sign as 
appropriate for any T– intersection to emphasize the give way road rules from the 
Local Traffic Committee.  
 
All necessary work orders will be created and filed for historical records purposes. 
 
CONSULTATION 

 
This issue has not been raised and discussed in a Community Forum 
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ATTACHMENTS  

Nil. 
 

RECOMMENDATION  

That Council note that all T-intersections that do not have complete junction control 
with an existing holding line and “Give Way” sign be brought before the Local Traffic 
Committee for approval.  This is to be done in the form of a bulk location list as one 
report. 

 
Action: No objections.  
 
Comments:  
 
RMS: 
 
The Roads and Maritime Service do not support general or blanket 
recommendations. If it is to replace a faded line or remark reseals this falls under 
maintenance and does not require the approval of Local Traffic Committee (LTC). 
For any new installations these must go through LTC. If council have a large volume 
of these types of intersections, it can be one item with the sites listed in that item, 
but still should be identified and supported/not supported through LTC process. 
Note intersections with a give way (TB) hold line must also have a give way sign. 
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GENERAL BUSINESS 
 
1. Spartan Race 2018 
 

Council has received a notification as a consent condition of an extended DA approval for a 
Special Event (Obstacle Course Event – “Spartan Race”) to be held on 24 March 2018 at a 
Recreation Facility off Picton Rd (MR 612).  This event obtained a rolling Council approval up 
to 2019. 
 
The event will attract high traffic volumes over the period with anticipated number of 
participants (4500 participants + 2000 spectators) and has the potential to create adverse road 
safety and traffic impact on Picton Rd. 
 
The event is classified as “Class 1 special event” under the “Guide to Traffic and Transport 
Management for Special Events” 
 
The applicant has prepared a Traffic & Transport Management Plan, Risk Assessment Report 
and Event Management Plan & Statement of Environmental Effect as part of the DA consent 
condition.  
 
As the event is classified as “Class 1 special event” under the “Guide to Traffic and Transport 
Management for Special Events” and the traffic Impact is on classified road (Picton Rd – 
MR612), it is the Roads and Maritime Services (RMS) responsibility to decide what conditions 
to impose as well as Police concurrence. 
 
The matter is now put to the Committee for information. 
 
Below are the extracts of documents received:- 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
1. TMP Extracts. 
2. TCP. 
3. RMS ROL. 
 
Action:  
 
1. The applicant is to clarify the actual car movement and spectator attendance as 

the information is conflicting throughout the supporting documents. 
 

2. The applicant is to provide an updated Traffic Control Plan with the correct speed 
zone on Picton Road. 

 
Comments:  
 
Police: That the organisers consider paying for one vehicle Police presence during the event. 
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2. Proposed Closure and Purchase of Parts of York Street, Thirlmere Way & George Street 
and Dedication of Land in York Street and Thirlmere Way, Tahmoor 
 
The proposed road closure, sale and purchase of parts of York Street, Thirlmere Way and 
George Street, Tahmoor to accommodate the extension to the existing Tahmoor Town 
Shopping Centre was initiated in 2010 and recently Council has resolved the following: 
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The matter is now put to the Committee for information 
 
 
Action:  Information Noted 
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3. Councillor’s request of safety concerns from residents regarding traffic safety at the 

Wonga Road and Remembrance Drive intersection in Picton 

 
There were incidents of traffic making unsafe U-Turn manoeuvres at the junction of Wonga 
Road and Remembrance Dr during school peak hour. This could result in a serious crash at 
the intersection. 
 
The matter is now put to the Committee for discussion. 
 
 
Actions: 
 
If Budget allows – Council will install traffic calming devices such as concrete 
Median Island in Wonga Rd at junction with Remembrance Driveway. As an interim 
measure, replace the existing lane dividers on the chevron marking.  
 
Choong Yam to investigate if there is an avenue for conditions for traffic 
management to be included in the school expansion program for the new 
classrooms. 
 
Chris Moule would like it noted that he has concerns with the traffic movement 
around Picton High School. This is a high volume school for cars and traffic rules 
are commonly not being adhered to making driving conditions dangerous around 
drop off and pick up times. He is concerned that the school expansion program 
would exacerbate the situation. 
 
Police have noted the issue and will implement some tasking enforcements at the 
school between the hours of 8.30am – 9.00am and 3.20pm – 3.40pm. 
 
 
Wollondilly Anglican College 
 
Chris Moule raised the issue that at Wollondilly Anglican College between the times of 8am 
to 8.10am that the right turn lane south bound banks back forcing motorists to travel along 
the shoulder.  There was an accident two weeks ago.  Because of the issue with vehicles 
banking back, some motorist are choosing to u-turn over double white lines to drop their 
children at school. 
 
Council’s Road Safety Officer and Traffic Engineer have programmed to investigate the 
traffic flow at the College and will conduct a traffic survey.  They will pay particular attention 
to the right turn lane traffic turning into the College during peak hour.  The results are to be 
reported back to a future Local Traffic Committee meeting. 
 
 

CLOSING 
 

There being no further business, the Local Traffic Meeting was declared closed at 3.50pm. . 
 

 
 


